

Dear Parents,

Welcome to Summersill Elementary: A Mindful School. The staff and I are anticipating a full year of instruction which will yield great results! Our mission is to provide a positive educational experience that challenges your child to develop to his/her full potential. The staff members at Summersill Elementary are pleased to have you as a partner to assist your child in meeting his/her educational goals. Teamwork with parents, staff and the community are crucial in meeting the educational goals for our children so that they may become life-long learners in a global society. We utilize Habits of Mind as we are a themed elementary school within the Onslow County School System and focus on the following 16 habits school-wide:

- Listening With Empathy and Understanding
- Thinking Interdependently
- Managing Impulsivity
- Questioning and Posing Problems
- Gathering Data Through All Senses
- Thinking Flexibility
- Finding Humor
- Taking Responsible Risks

- Persistence
- Metacognition
- Striving for Accuracy
- Creating, Imagining, and Innovating
- Applying Past Knowledge
- Thinking and Communicating With Clarity and Precision
- Responding With Wonderment and Awe
- Remaining Open to Continuous Learning

We ask for your continued support during the school year and hope you will consider becoming an active member of our PTO and plan to volunteer some time here at school.

The Parent-Student handbook is to provide parents and students with information regarding the daily operation of our school, to include programs, curriculum, and policies. During the school year, you will receive other forms of communication from the school and your child's classroom teacher. Look for a monthly newsletter from the school and check our website frequently for announcements of upcoming events. For special events, or in cases of emergency, we utilize the Blackboard notification system for making phone calls to our families. Please make sure your contact information remains current throughout the school year so that you can be notified.

We are looking forward to a successful school year. If we can be of any assistance, please do not hesitate to contact us.

Sincerely,

Donna Chadwick Principal

ADMINISTRATIVE PERSONNEL Dr. Barry Collins, OCS Superintendent

Mrs. Donna Chadwick, Principal Ms. Kimberly Thomas, Assistant Principal

ATTENDANCE School Hours 8:30 a.m.-3:30 p.m.

- A. It is the desire of the school to see that all students establish a good attendance record. The school is depending on the parents to help develop good attendance habits. A student must be present at least one-half of the school day to be counted present. Anyone who checks out before 11:55 a.m., and does not return to school that day, is counted absent for the day.
- B. Students who check out early must be checked out by an adult. Any adult other than the parent/guardian must be listed on their Emergency Contact sheet. The adult checking out the student is required to present identification. **All parents and visitors must check-in at the front office and obtain a pass office before visiting our campus.** The receptionist will inform the teacher that your child is being checked out and he/she will be sent to the office. If a child becomes ill or has an appointment with a doctor or dentist, he/she may be released before regular dismissal time through the check-out process in the front office. Please sign your child out at the front office. For security reasons, the teacher will not permit your child to leave the classroom until he/she receives confirmation from the office. It is our policy that students are not to be checked out after 2:40 p.m.
- C. When a student must miss school, a written excuse signed by a parent or guardian must be presented to the teacher on the day returning after an absence. Excused absences are as follows:
 - 1. Personal illness or injury which makes the student physically unable to attend,
 - 2. Isolation ordered by the State Board of Health,
 - 3. Death in the immediate family,
 - 4. Medical or dental appointment,
 - 5. Participation under subpoena as a witness in a court proceeding,
 - 6. Observance of an event required or suggested by the religion of the student or the student's parent(s) with prior approval by the principal,
 - 7. Participation in a valid educational opportunity, such as travel, with prior approval by the principal. Students must submit valid evidence of the educational opportunity.
 - 8. In addition, a student whose parent or legal guardian (a) is an active-duty member of the uniformed armed services as defined by policy 4050, Children of Military Families, and (b) has been called to duty for, is on leave from, or has immediately returned from deployment to a combat zone or combat support posting, will be granted additional absences. Five days prior to the absences, the parent or legal guardian must present to the school principal a written statement requesting the absences be lawful.

Extended illnesses generally require a statement from a physician. When the total absences exceed 10 days, a doctor's statement is required. Unexcused or excessive absences will be referred to the school social worker.

In order for a student in grades K-5 to be considered for promotion to the next grade level, a student should be in attendance for a minimum of 164 days. Students with more than 20 absences (10 within the first ninety days and 10 within the last ninety days) in a school year shall not be promoted to the next grade. (Onslow County Schools Policy 4400-Adopted: Aug 4, 2009). COVID-19 cases may require a separate absence code and may not apply to the retention policy.

Parents, please be mindful that if your child is absent for a family trip, each day absent is unexcused.

- D. A child is counted tardy if he/she is not in his/her classroom by 8:30 a.m. If a student is tardy for school, he/she is to report to the office and be signed in by a parent or guardian. Please make every effort to have your child at school on time as tardiness is recorded in your child's permanent record. Since students are expected to be in attendance and to participate in instruction throughout the school day, excessive tardies will be referred to the appropriate authorities and may also result in retention.
- E. A child is counted as an early check out if he/she checks out of school before the 3:30 p.m. dismissal time. Since students are expected to be in attendance and to participate in instruction throughout the day, excessive early checkouts will be referred to the appropriate authorities and may result in retention.
- F. A child who is in attendance all year and has not been tardy or checked out early will receive a perfect attendance certificate at the end of the school year.
- G. Students are required to make up work missed due to absences.

ATTIRE/DRESS CODE

Parents have the responsibility for the proper attire of their children. However, parents should keep in mind the activities that their children will be participating in at school and should ensure that their children dress in good taste. Students will be participating in physical activities daily. The appropriate clothing is necessary to ensure the safety of your child while participating in physical activities such as P.E. or playing on the playground equipment.

Dress Code guidelines are as follows:

- 1. All students shall refrain from wearing cleats or metal caps on shoes.
- 2. Halter-tops and spaghetti strap shirts are not appropriate. No midriffs may show. See-through mesh shirts are not permitted. Age-appropriate dress is expected for all students.
- 3. Shorts and skirts must be an appropriate length, "short" shorts are not allowed. The length of the shorts/skirts must be longer than the child's fingertips extended to their sides.
- 4. Clothing that encourages the use of tobacco, alcohol, drugs, or contains any offensive slogans are not permitted.
- 5. Hats, head coverings, and baseball caps should not be worn inside the building.
- 6. Pants should be worn properly on or above the hip area; "sagging" will not be permitted.
- 7. Tennis shoes should be worn on the days your child has P.E.
- 8. Flip flop-styled sandals, high heels, as well as Heelys, are not safe or appropriate footwear for school activities.

Parents will be called if inappropriate attire is worn.

BUS SAFETY

The school bus is a special vehicle because it has a specific purpose, which is to transport very valuable cargo-children. Therefore, the following rules must be observed for the safety of all bus students.

- 1. The driver of the school bus is responsible for the safety of all students riding on the bus. The students are to obey the driver's directions promptly.
- 2. Arrive at the designated bus stop five (5) minutes prior to expected pick up time.
- 3. Always form a single line and do not crowd or push to get on or off the bus.
- 4. Students shall wait for the signal from the bus driver before loading or unloading the bus to assure that all traffic has come to a complete stop.
- 5. Students shall enter the bus with their book bags in front of their bodies to assist in sitting quickly and safely. Once the students sit in their assigned seats, their book bags should rest on their laps.
- 6. Students shall remain seated until the bus has made a complete stop at designated destinations.
- 7. The bus aisle shall always remain clear.
- 8. All electronic devices should be left at home. Radios, iPods, CD players, smart watches, electronic games, etc. are prohibited from being carried on the bus.
- 9. Noise on the bus shall be always kept to a minimum to ensure safety.
- 10. Students shall keep their hands, feet, and head inside the bus at all times.
- 11. Students shall keep their hands, feet, and other objects to themselves at all times. Feet should remain on the floor to maintain safety for standing quickly to unload the bus.
- 12. Eating, chewing gum, drinking, and littering are not permitted on the bus. Water bottles are to be kept inside book bags or lunch containers.
- 13. Only the front door is to be used for entrance or exit, except in cases of emergency.
- 14. Students must have written permission approved through the office to get off the bus at any stop other than their home stop. Parents should notify the school office of bus changes by either written communication or FAX, (910)455-2129, before 2:40 p.m. during school hours to assure appropriate bus transportation. Phone calls will not be allowed for bus changes for the safety and security of our students.
- 15. Large objects can obscure the driver's view of the road and the students. Therefore, no large objects such as posters, school projects, large musical instruments, or bags may be carried on the bus.
- 16. Birthday balloons, vases, and glass objects are considered unsafe and are prohibited on the bus.
- 17. Parents are responsible for any damage done to the bus by their children.

Students are reminded that riding a school bus is a privilege. Video camera monitors have been installed on each bus. Students who are referred for repeated violations of bus safety rules and/or continued misbehavior will result in suspension from riding the bus. A bus suspension is at the discretion of the assistant principal or principal.

CLASS ASSIGNMENTS

North Carolina has a maximum class size law, which sets a pupil limit for the number of students in each grade. To meet these state standards, it may become necessary to change a student's class assignment after school starts. The principal has the authority to assign students to classes.

CLOTHING

Each year the school has collected many different items lost apparel items belonging to students. We have attempted each year to see that these items were returned to the proper owners. To be more efficient with this process, we need your help. Items that can be easily lost such as lunch boxes, mittens, scarves, caps, sweaters, coats, wallets, purses, and umbrellas should be marked with the child's first and last name. If your child has lost an item of clothing, he/she may check the lost and found.

COMMUNICABLE DISEASE

If your child contracts a communicable disease, such as chicken pox, measles, impetigo, flu, COVID-19, etc., then he or she should remain out of school until after the contagious period of the disease is over. If you are in doubt about when your child can safely return to school, please contact a physician or the health department. The school is not liable for any medical bills incurred. Please furnish the school with several phone numbers in the event your child becomes ill while at school.

CONFERENCES

Parents are invited to confer with their child's teacher or teachers throughout the school year. Homeroom teachers will confer with each parent each semester. If you would like to schedule a conference, notify the teacher in writing, or call the school to make an appointment. Teachers are available for scheduling conferences throughout the work week. Please contact the homeroom teacher to see what days and times are available for conferences. **During morning arrival time and afternoon dismissal, teachers are assisting students with their morning preparations.** Additionally, teachers are assisting students to prepare to leave for home in the afternoon before dismissal. Scheduling a conference will allow the teacher to spend quality time with the parent.

CURRICULA

Summersill Elementary strives for high academic standards. Students are responsible for the completion of assigned daily work, tests, quizzes, homework, special projects, and class participation. All students receive an agenda, courtesy of the school. This agenda serves as a communication tool between school and home. **Parents should check with their child for upcoming projects, homework assignments, tests, or to reinforce accomplished daily work.** Research indicates that reading at home with a parent or sibling increases reading success. Therefore, it is asked that all students read at home daily.

All students will be graded in nine-week segments with interim reports at the midpoint. Students in kindergarten through second grade will be graded with an assessment report that lists required skills and the progress being made on those skills. Progress reports for kindergarten students will be presented at a conference for the first nine weeks so that screenings and other information can be shared. Students are graded on tests, quizzes, homework, classwork, special projects, and class participation. The following scale is used for Onslow County Schools:

Third – Fifth Grade

90-100 = A (Excellent)

80-89 = B (Above Average)

70-79 = C (Average)

60-69 = D (Below Average)

40-59 = F (Well Below Average)

Kindergarten – Second Grade
S = Satisfactory
N = Needs Improvement
O/A/B = On/Above/Below Grade Level

Summersill Elementary School's curricula are aligned with the *North Carolina Standard Course of Study* in all instructional areas. Every effort is made to meet the needs of the individual students using school, county, and state resources. The Core Knowledge Language Arts (CKLA) is used in English/Language Arts to address the different learning styles of children. Supplemental resources are used to meet the developmental needs of the students. Summersill Elementary's math program has been established in accordance with the Common Core Standards for Mathematics. In math, problem solving and thinking skills are emphasized using hands—on experiences. Ready Classroom is used in all classrooms to help children apply math concepts to their daily lives. Each grade level has established objectives to be mastered. Each teacher uses a checklist to determine the individual student's progress in math. The student is challenged at his/her own pace. The primary goal of mathematics education is to ensure that every child will become mathematically literate.

CUSTODY INFORMATION

In the event the custody of the child has been determined by a court, it is necessary for parents or the legal guardian to provide the most current custody order. We are required to abide by the terms of the order. Please do not ask or expect us to ignore the terms of the court ordered custody.

DAILY SCHEDULE

The school day at Summersill is set from 8:30 a.m. to 3:30 p.m. each day.

Arrival: Teachers will open their classroom doors at 8:00 a.m. Students are not permitted to arrive on campus before 8:00 a.m. because there is no supervision available by Summersill staff prior to this time. Breakfast is served in the cafeteria beginning at 8:00 a.m. Please be mindful that if your child is eating breakfast in the cafeteria, he/she will need to arrive before 8:25 a.m. to have time to eat breakfast before the tardy bell at 8:30 a.m.

Dismissal: Car riders, walkers, van riders, and Boys and Girls Club members are dismissed at 3:15 p.m. Bus riders are dismissed at 3:30 p.m. Parents meeting walkers may meet their children at the intersection of in the front courtyard between the office and the cafeteria. If your child will be having a change in their afternoon dismissal procedures from school, you will need to send a written note to the teacher stating the change.

DISCIPLINE

To provide an excellent education for your child, we must provide a safe, civil, and orderly environment for learning. Each staff member follows our school-wide behavior support plan which will provide an environment that is conducive to learning and help each child to develop self-discipline and increase self-esteem. Most incidents can be handled by the classroom teacher, but some incidents of repeated rule violations and major infractions may result in a referral to the administrators.

Students should not only develop their academic talents, but the school believes that it is imperative they develop a respect for each other, the property rights of others and conduct themselves in a way that does not interfere with the safety or the educational opportunities of others.

The Onslow County Board of Education has provided each student with a copy of the <u>Onslow County Schools Student</u> <u>Discipline Policies and School Bus Safety Regulations.</u> Parents are encouraged to review this handbook, as well as share its content with their child. Please note the following policies:

Prohibition Against Discrimination, Bullying and Harassment Onslow County Schools Policy 1710/4021/7230-

The board will not tolerate assaults, threats, harassment, or bullying by any student. Acts of retaliation for reporting violations of this policy are prohibited. Any student exhibiting such behavior will be removed from the classroom or school environment for as long as necessary to ensure a safe and orderly environment for learning. Except where certain consequences for misbehavior are required by law, principals in the elementary grades are expected to use good judgment and reasonable discretion in determining the appropriate consequence for violation of board policies, school standards or rules.

- **1. Prohibited Behavior**: Harassment or bullying behavior is any pattern of gestures or written, electronic, or verbal communications, or any physical act or any threatening communication.
- 2. **Reporting Bullying**: Students, parents, and staff can submit bullying complaints through an online submission form. These submissions are routed directly to the school counselor and the administrators for quick action.
- **3. Reporting:** Students, parents, volunteers, and /or visitors are encouraged to submit any complaints through the grievance procedure established in policy 1740/4010. Reports may be made anonymously, and all reports shall be investigated.
- **4. Consequences:** Violation of this section may result in suspension. A determination of the appropriate consequence will be made with policy 4300/4302.

While the administration does not like to use punitive measures, certain acts and behavior leave little choice: fighting, involvement with drugs or alcohol, disrespect toward a staff member, skipping school, smoking, possession of a weapon, vandalism, disruption, repeated misbehavior, cheating, theft, and vulgarity. The acts may result in a suspension from school. In situations where suspension is deemed appropriate, students may be suspended up to ten days.

PLEASE NOTE: Students are not permitted to bring toy guns or knives to school. This includes pocketknives, Boy Scout knives, etc. This will result in suspension from school.

ELECTRONIC DEVICES/TOYS

Cell phone/smart watch/electronic device usage is not permitted while on campus or the school buses. We understand that some students may need to carry their cell phones to school for emergencies, but these devices should always remain in their book bags. Electronic game equipment is not permitted on campus or on field trips. Cell phones, smart watches, and electronic devices which are used during the school day will be turned in to the office and may be picked up by the parents. Toys or other personal items should be left at home unless required by the teacher for an instructional activity on that day. Staff members are not responsible for any electronic devices brought to school that becomes, damaged, lost, or stolen.

EMAIL USAGE

The school email accounts are to be used for school business only. Any emails which are not considered academic enrichment emails will be flagged and the students' account could be flagged for immediate shutdown. Emails which could be

flagged include personal communication threads with friends, emails to parents during the school day, cyberbullying, inappropriate language, and other comments of mature nature. Any flagged email accounts could also result in a major referral to the administrators.

EMERGENCY PHONE NUMBERS

The school must have on file at least two numbers to call in case of an illness or injury of a student. **Parents are responsible for updating all emergency numbers**. Please note: If the student moves during the school year it is the responsibility of the parent to provide the office with an updated address and phone number within one week of the move. When your child brings home a form to update emergency information, please fill it out and send it back to the school as soon as possible. If your work number changes, please notify your child's teacher in writing immediately. In addition, a current home phone number and address must be on file at school.

ENRICHMENT CLASSES

Students will receive instruction in Enrichment Classes such as Art, Music, P.E., Multimedia Experiences, and Technology on a regular basis. The state curriculum is followed to ensure that all students are exposed to a variety of educational and fun activities while developing skills and knowledge in these areas.

FIELD TRIPS

Students may have opportunities to participate in extra-curricular activities throughout the year. This includes trips to local/statewide places that enhance the curricula/classroom activities. Students must have <u>signed</u> forms and comply with school policies to participate. Students will be expected to stay with their class on these trips and abide by all school policies, as school staff are responsible for them. Parents are not permitted to drive their child to field trips. Parents supervising students on a field trip are required to be fingerprinted by Onslow County Schools. Field trip dates and costs will be determined by each grade level and parents will be notified in a timely manner of the event by the classroom teacher.

FOOD SERVICE

Onslow County Schools provides nutritious breakfast and lunch meals designed around USDA's MY PLATE and the newly implemented nutrition standards for school meals supported by First Lady Michelle Obama. These guidelines restrict the amount of fat, sodium and sugar in our meal selections and encourage increased consumption of fresh fruits, vegetables, whole grain products, and calcium rich foods. Well-balanced breakfasts and lunches are one of the cornerstones to success in the classroom and improving student's academic performance. Menus are posted on the Onslow County Schools website at www.onslow.k12.nc.us and in the local media. Children from families whose income falls within USDA income-eligibility guidelines may be eligible for either free or reduced meals. Applications for meal benefits are available at the school office, school cafeteria, and the Child Nutrition Central Office.

Meal prices are \$1.25 for breakfast and \$2.50 for lunch. Families may apply for free and reduced priced meals based upon household size and income. Those who qualify for reduced price meals may have breakfast provided at no cost and \$0.40 for lunch. Supplemental items are selected from a variety of healthy snacks and additional menu items may be purchased. Parent/Guardians may request that a message be placed on the child's account to limit the types and amounts of items the student is permitted to purchase. If a student in grades K-8 has no money for meals, that student will be fed, and the student's cafeteria account will be charged for that meal. Families are responsible for all meal costs for food eaten by the student until the new application has been approved. There will be no charging of individual food items at any time. Students who bring meals from home may purchase milk at the a la carte price of \$0.50, even if the child is qualifies for free meals. Milk is included as a meal component for all pay statuses. A copy of the meal charge collection program is available at the school office, school cafeteria, and for viewing online at www.onslow.k12.nc.us. A parent/guardian may request a printout of their student's cafeteria account from the school's cafeteria. Pre-payments are available online at www.lunchprepay.com. Contact the cafeteria manager for any account information or with questions/concerns.

GUIDANCE

Our school is staffed with a full-time school counselor. Our counselor works with classes, small groups, and children on an individual basis. Onslow County Schools' character traits are the focus of most class lessons.

HABITS OF MIND CELEBRATIONS

Each student will have the opportunity to attend the HOM celebration at the end of each nine weeks. Teachers will track who is eligible to attend via Class Dojo, 3-5 Behavior Notebook, and Educator's Handbook. When completing the HOM Celebration form. consider the following:

- One Minor/Level 2 write up = 1 strike
- Three Minor/Level 2 write ups = 5 strikes
- One Office/Level 3 write up = 5 strikes
- 5 Strikes = Not attending

HEALTH SERVICE

Our school nurse provides a variety of services to ensure that students' health needs are met while at school.

HOMEWORK

Homework is assigned for practice and reinforcement of skills being taught. Students are expected to complete homework as assigned. Students not completing homework may discover they are not achieving/progressing, as well as students that take the time for practice and reinforcement of skills. Parental support is needed to monitor daily homework assignments. Your child is furnished an agenda for this and other school communication purposes. Please communicate with your child's teacher regarding homework.

ILLNESS OR INJURY OF STUDENTS

In case of serious illness or injury, the following procedures will be followed:

- 1. If a student becomes ill or injured at school, his/her parent or guardian shall be notified as soon as possible by telephone.
- 2. A student who is ill or injured shall not be removed from school until the parent or guardian has been notified, or until a reasonable attempt to reach the parent or guardian has met with failure.
- 3. If a reasonable attempt to reach a parent or guardian meets with failure in cases of emergency due to critical illness or injury, a student will be sent to the hospital in a Rescue Squad vehicle. The parent will assume the responsibility for the cost of the transportation and medical attention.
- 4. If the principal/school nurse feels a child must be quickly transported to an emergency room, the child will be taken. The parent will be notified as quickly as possible.

IMMUNIZATIONS

State law requires the following minimum doses:

- 5 DTP, DTaP, or DT doses (if 4th dose is after 4th birthday, 5th dose is not required; DT requires medical exemption.) 4 POLIO VACCINE doses (if 3rd dose is after 4th birthday, 4th dose is not required.)
- 1 4 Hib doses (Series complete if at least I dose given on/after 15 months and before 5 years of age; not required after age 5.)
- 3 Hep B doses (Children born on or after July 1,1994 are required to have 3 doses.)
- 2 Measles doses (at least 30 days apart; 1st dose on/after 12 months of age)
- 1 Mumps dose (on/after 12 months of age)
- 1 Rubella dose (on/after 12 months of age)
- 1 Varicella (on/after April 1, 2001)

MEDICATION

Onslow County Schools Department of Health Services has a policy for the administration of medications to students during the school day. If your child must take a prescription or over the counter medicine while at school, the parent and the physician must complete and sign the Administration of Medication Request and Consent Form prior to the medication being dispensed. Over the counter medications (i.e. cough drops, cough syrup, Tylenol, medicated lip balm, etc.) are considered self-medications and it is a violation of policy to have them in their possession on campus. School staff cannot administer these medications to students. If your child is found to have these medications at school, the medication will be confiscated, and you will be asked to pick it up from the school office. Keep in mind that should your child share medications or substances with other children, you could be liable for any injuries. Students may not transport medication to and from campus.

PARENT PARTICIPATION

We have an active Parent Volunteer Program and encourage you to share your time and talents with our school. If you are interested in becoming a parent volunteer, please complete the Parent Volunteer form that is given out on the first day of school or call the school (910-455-2672) for additional information. All volunteers will be asked to sign a "Volunteer Agreement" and be fingerprinted by OCS (OCS Board Policy 5015) prior to volunteering in the classroom or supervising students on a field trip.

Please do not use parent volunteer time or lunchtime to conference with the teacher. The teacher is involved with the students and usually cannot talk with you while school is in session. In a school setting, there will be many childhood communicable diseases. If you are concerned about this, you might want to reconsider volunteer work on the campus. Some illnesses might put pregnant women at risk. If you have any questions regarding this, please contact the administrative office at 910-455-2672.

PARKING

Visitor parking is available in the areas designated "Visitor Parking." For the safety of our children, we ask that parents/visitors park only in the designated areas. Parking behind the cafeteria or in the bus loading and unloading zone is a safety issue and may result in your vehicle being towed. The striped loading/unloading area is also an area for emergency vehicles. Handicap parking is available directly in front of the office and in front of the media center.

PRINCIPAL'S LIST/HONOR ROLL

Principal's List/Honor Roll will be based on content areas where students receive an actual grade (ELA/Reading, Math, Science, Social Studies). Subjects that only provide for a S, N, U should not be considered when determining Principal's List/Honor Roll.

Conduct, citizenship, specials can be included as criteria for selection in academic honor societies or other recognition programs, such as Buddy 2 Buddy, that are designed to recognize the student as a whole.

PROCEDURE FOR CLOSING SCHOOL

When extreme weather conditions dictate the closing of schools by the superintendent, OCS will use the Blackboard messenger system to contact parents and local news/radio stations will make an announcement by 7:00 a.m. Please do not call the school for this information. It is also pointed out that in case of extreme weather conditions, it might be necessary for a school or schools to close earlier than usual. Parents should anticipate such emergencies and instruct children where to go if there is no one at home. This information should be made available to the teacher as well.

PTO

PTO general meetings are held throughout the school year. Parents will be informed of the meeting dates in the school's monthly newsletter and posted on the school website. The PTO is a very worthwhile organization. All parents are encouraged to join.

SAFETY

- 1. Emergency Drills As a part of our Safe School Plan, we will practice safety drills on a regular basis. It is important that you stress the importance of participating seriously in the drills in order for your child to build mature, inner resources needed for emergencies. Fire and emergency drills are held in accordance with state regulations.
- 2. We ask that parents use the crosswalk for their safety as well as their child's safety.
- 3. For the safety of our children, we ask that parents do not arrive and wait in their vehicle in the yellow striped lines for student pick up before 3:00 p.m. Cars waiting in the yellow striped zone for an extended period of time prevent emergency vehicles from entering our campus. Emergency vehicles need access to the office/nurse area at all times.
- 4. During school hours, all visitors must report to the office. Visitors are not permitted on campus without first checking in with the receptionist in the front office, obtaining a visitor's pass, and wearing a visitor's sticker for the duration of the visit. Failure to obtain a visitor's pass may result in a trespassing charge under NC General Statue 14-159.13.
- 5. After School Students are to go home immediately upon dismissal unless they are a member of the Boys and Girls Club, being tutored, or are making up work for one of their teachers. If students stay after school, they are to have their parent's written permission.

SCHOOL FEES

Instructional Supplies No cost
Art No cost
Technology \$25.00

STUDENT PROGRESSION AND PLACEMENT

K-2 Promotion Requirements

- By the end of kindergarten and first grade, progress on the Onslow County School System K-2 Literacy and Math Assessment shall be considered for promotion to the next grade.
- By the end of second grade, students will have acquired on-grade level proficiency as determined by the Onslow County School System.

3-5 Promotion Requirements

Students in grades three through five shall demonstrate proficiency with an achievement score at Level III or above in **both** reading and mathematics on the N.C. End-of-Grade tests to be promoted to the next grade. In grades three through five, subject and grade requirements shall be considered for promotion.

**It is recognized that the final authority to grade and place students is the responsibility of the principal, in accordance with G.S. 115-288(a). The principal shall consider the pupil's classroom work and grades, the student's scores on standardized tests, and the best educational interests of the student.

STUDENT RECORDS

Pursuant to the Family Education Rights and Privacy Act, the Onslow County Board of Education publishes the following Board of Education policy statement regarding student records: To all parents of students currently attending Onslow County Schools and all students currently attending the unit who have reached the age of eighteen, the Family Educational Privacy Act (FERPA) is a federal law that governs the maintenance of school records. Access to the records by persons other than the parents or the student is limited and generally requires prior consent by the parents or student. The Onslow County Board of Education has adopted a written policy governing all the rights of parent and student under FERPA. Copies of these policies may be found in the Superintendent's office, the principal's office, and the counselor's office of each school. The Onslow County Board of Education classifies the following as directory information: Student's name, school, and grade level. School officials may release this information to any person without the consent of the parents or student. Any parent or eligible student who objects to the release of any or all of this information without his/her consent must notify, in writing, the principal of the school where the records are kept by the fourteenth day of each school year. The objection must state what information the parent of the student does not want to be classified as directory information. If no objection is received by the fourteenth day of each school year, the information will be classified as directory information until the beginning of the next school year.

TITLE IX STATEMENT

Onslow County Schools does not discriminate based on race, color, national origin, sex, or disability in its programs or activities. The following person has been designated to handle inquiries regarding Title IX: Title IX Coordinator, Onslow County Schools, 200 Broadhurst Road, Jacksonville, NC 28540, 910-455-2211.

TELEPHONE

Students are permitted to use the telephone only when there is a real need. Students must have a note from their teacher requesting to use the phone.

TEXTBOOKS/LIBRARY BOOKS

Students are financially responsible for the care and physical appearance of the textbooks assigned to them. If books are lost or damaged, students must pay for them before they receive their report card at the end of the school year.

TOBACCO PRODUCTS

The Onslow County School Board is committed to creating safe, orderly, and inviting schools for all students and staff. The board also supports state laws that prohibit the selling or distribution of tobacco products to minors and federal law prohibiting smoking in all school buildings. (Onslow County Schools Policy 4320)